# Report

Somalia: Security challenges in Mogadishu



#### **About Landinfo's reports**

The Norwegian Country of Origin Information Centre, Landinfo, is an independent body within the Norwegian Immigration Authorities. Landinfo provides country of origin information to the Norwegian Directorate of Immigration (Utlendingsdirektoratet – UDI), the Immigration Appeals Board (Utlendingsnemnda – UNE) and the Norwegian Ministry of Justice and Public Security.

Reports produced by Landinfo are based on information from carefully selected sources. The information is researched and evaluated in accordance with <u>common methodology for processing COI</u> and <u>Landinfo's internal guidelines on source and information analysis</u>.

To ensure balanced reports, efforts are made to obtain information from a wide range of sources. Many of our reports draw on findings and interviews conducted on fact-finding missions. All sources used are referenced. Sources hesitant to provide information to be cited in a public report have retained anonymity.

The reports do not provide exhaustive overviews of topics or themes, but cover aspects relevant for the processing of asylum and residency cases.

Country of origin information presented in Landinfo's reports does not contain policy recommendations nor does it reflect official Norwegian views.

#### © Landinfo 2018

The material in this report is covered by copyright law. Any reproduction or publication of this report or any extract thereof other than as permitted by current Norwegian copyright law requires the explicit written consent of Landinfo.

For information on all of the reports published by Landinfo, please contact:

# Landinfo Country of Origin Information Centre

Storgata 33A

P.O. Box 8108 Dep

NO-0032 Oslo

Norway

Tel: +47 23 30 94 70

E-mail: <u>landinfo@landinfo.no</u>
Website: <u>www.landinfo.no</u>

#### SUMMARY

There are no official statistics on violence in Mogadishu, but the organization Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project (ACLED) provides an indication of the security challenges facing the population. Challenges include firefights and other attacks on military targets, assassinations and murders committed by unknown perpetrators, al-Shabaab-attacks and violence from government forces.

There is little information about the security challenges facing people living in settlements compared to the general population. Police and courts are under construction, but there is broad consensus among the sources that their integrity and capacity to protect individuals against violence are still very inadequate. Clan affiliation can protect individuals from violence by deterring potential perpetrators, but the deterrence has its limitations. Members of non-dominant clans and groups are potentially more vulnerable to crime, including in the encounter with government forces, but there is no information indicating that they are systematically exposed to violence in Mogadishu today.

# **CONTENTS**

1.	Int	roduction	5
2.		urity challenges	
	2.1	Skirmishes and other attacks against military targets	7
	2.2	Assassinations and murders committed by unknown perpetrators	7
	2.3	Al-Shabaab attacks	7
	2.4	Violence committed by government forces	8
	2.5	Other violent crime	8
	2.5.	! Sexual violence	9
3.	Sec	urity challenges in the settlements	9
4.	Go	vernment protection	10
	4.1	Police (Somali Police Force)	10
	4.2	Courts	11
5.	Cla	n affiliation and protection	12
6.	Ref	erences	14

## 1. INTRODUCTION

This report concerns matters related to security and protection in Mogadishu and addresses issues relevant to the immigration authorities. It focuses on the situation of the civilian population. The term "civilian" is in contrast to "military" and refers to persons who are neither members of armed groups nor participate in armed hostilities. Security is defined as freedom from violence, in other words, intentional use or threat of physical force. Protection includes conditions or measures that contribute to security.

The report seeks to answer the following questions:

- What are the biggest security challenges in Mogadishu?
- How does the security situation in the settlements compare to the security situation in the city in general?
- To what extent can the authorities protect individuals against violence?
- To what extent can the clan protect its members against violence?
- Are some clans or groups more vulnerable to violence than others?

We emphasise that it is not possible to provide a detailed and exhaustive description of security and protection in Mogadishu, because there is limited publicly available information about these matters and because the existing source material is of a general nature. Throughout the report, it is accounted for what information is available, what information is not available and where the information appears unclear.

The report is based on open sources and information obtained in connection with Landinfo's fact-finding missions, most recently to Mogadishu in September 2017. Sources met in Mogadishu are anonymised for the sake of their work situation and/or security.

## 2. SECURITY CHALLENGES

There are no official statistics on violent incidents in Mogadishu, but the organization Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project (ACLED) collects information from, among others, media and local organizations in a database. This database provides an *indication* of the number killed in the city in 2017, who is responsible for the violence and who are the victims of it (ACLED 2018). Although ACLED gives exact numbers, as used in this report, the numbers should be regarded as *estimates*. Landinfo has previously published a more detailed source assessment of ACLED, as well as an analysis of the data for previous years (see Landinfo 2017a).

The following subsections outline what, according to ACLED, are the biggest security challenges in Mogadishu. ACLED does not distinguish between military and civilian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The picture as indicated of ACLED corresponds to the findings from Landinfo's fact-finding missions to Mogadishu.

casualties but has recorded 321 out of a total of 678 acts of violence as attacks against civilians (see Table 1) in 2017.<sup>2</sup> These attacks resulted according to ACLED in 1,004 persons being killed, which accounts for approximately three-quarters of the total number of recorded fatalities (1,376) in the same year.<sup>3</sup> It is reasonable to assume that these victims were mainly civilians.

Table 1: Recorded violent events in Mogadishu in 2017

Targets	Recorded violent events	Recorded fatalities
Military	313	366
Civilian	321	1,004
Other <sup>4</sup>	44	6
Total	678	1,376

Table compiled by Landinfo based on data from ACLED's dataset *Africa 1997-present (data through 24 February 2018)* (ACLED 2018).

Table 2 shows who, according to ACLED, were responsible for the recorded violent events in Mogadishu in 2017. Subsections 2.1 to 2.5 below explain the different circumstances. The order in which they are presented is determined by how many times the particular incident is recorded in ACLED.

Table 2: Recorded attacks on civilians in Mogadishu in 2017

Perpetrators	Recorded attacks on civilians	Recorded fatalities
Unknown	155	143
Al-Shabaab	115	809
Government forces	51	52
Total	321	1,004

Table compiled by Landinfo based on data from ACLED's dataset *Africa 1997-present (data through 24 February 2018)* (ACLED 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Attacks against civilians include events that ACLED categorizes as "violence against civilians" and "remote violence" which affects civilian persons and locations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> There are no reliable population figures for Mogadishu, but a population survey from 2014, conducted by Somali authorities with support from, among others, the UN Population Fund, provided an estimate of 1.65 million (UNFPA 2014, p. 31). The estimate includes internally displaced persons.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Other" includes events that ACLED categorises as "strategic development". This category includes arrests and failed attacks. According to ACLED, the six recorded fatalities in this category are believed to be persons associated with al-Shabaab being killed by their own bombs detonating prematurely.

#### 2.1 SKIRMISHES AND OTHER ATTACKS AGAINST MILITARY TARGETS

As shown in Table 1, 313 of the reported violent events in Mogadishu in 2017 were according to ACLED, attacks on military targets.<sup>5</sup> The events include both attacks on government forces and skirmishes between government forces. Attacks, primarily by al-Shabaab, against government forces occur both by shooting and by the use of hand grenades and bombs. According to ACLED, firefights between government forces typically occurred between forces from different clans and were often related to property conflicts.

The 313 recorded attacks on military targets resulted in 366 recorded fatalities according to ACLED. It is unclear how many civilians there were among the killed, but it is reasonable to assume that they constituted a minority. Civilians are not direct targets of these attacks, but risk being killed by being "in the wrong place at the wrong time". Most of the local sources that Landinfo has met in Mogadishu in recent years, most lately in September 2017, expressed that most persons in the city fear to be "in the wrong place at the wrong time".

#### 2.2 ASSASSINATIONS AND MURDERS COMMITTED BY UNKNOWN PERPETRATORS

As shown in Table 2, unknown perpetrators were responsible for about half of the reported attacks on civilians. These attacks seem to a large degree to have been attacks directed at businesspersons, clan elders and government officials, including tax collectors. The attacks were mainly carried out by the use of firearms. Because the perpetrators are unknown, the motives also remain unknown. According to Landinfo's sources, such attacks are often economically motivated or a result of private conflicts (sources A, B and C, meetings in Mogadishu 2017; Landinfo 2017a, p. 6). Al-Shabaab, individuals with or without connection to government forces and/or other actors may be behind one or more of the events.

#### 2.3 AL-SHABAAB ATTACKS

Al-Shabaab has no visible presence in Mogadishu,<sup>6</sup> but the organization continues to carry out attacks in the city. Hidden agents/operators, sympathizers, informants and other supporters assist in these attacks. According to ACLED (2018) al-Shabaab is *assumed* to be responsible for about half of the recorded acts of violence in Mogadishu in 2017 (344 of 679).<sup>7</sup> 115 (33%) of these are recorded as being attacks against civilians. As shown in table 2, this represents 36% of all recorded attacks on civilians in 2017. The attacks were mainly attacks directed at government officials, clan elders and businesspersons, but also included bomb attacks against government agencies and other places frequented by government officials, including hotels and restaurants.

Al-Shabaab attacks on civilians include, according to ACLED (2018), the truck bomb attack on 14 October 2017 (see, for example, BBC 2017). The truck bomb exploded in one of Mogadishu's busiest streets and killed 512 persons according to ACLED. It

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Attacks against military targets include events categorized by ACLED as "battles" and "remote violence" against military persons and locations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Al-Shabaab is present a few kilometers outside the city (see Landinfo 2017b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Al-Shabaab assumes responsibility for some attacks, but it is unclear who is behind others. ACLED records violent events of which al-Shabaab is suspected of being behind, as al-Shabaab attacks.

is reasonable to assume that al-Shabaab was responsible, but they have not assumed responsibility (Hansen & Anzalone 2017). This may indicate that the attack did not go as planned, and it is uncertain what the target of the attack was (Hansen & Anzalone 2017). It is Landinfo's assessment that the civilian population in Mogadishu in itself is not a target for al-Shabaab, but at the same time, al-Shabaab show little consideration for accidental victims when they attack their targets (see also Landinfo 2017a, pp. 7-8). The assessment is substantiated by the fact that the majority of attacks of which al-Shabaab are believed to be responsible for are recorded as military attacks by ACLED (2018). Local sources met by Landinfo in Mogadishu have expressed awareness of which hotels and other places are associated with the authorities and therefore are potential targets for al-Shabaab.

Some al-Shabaab attacks may be economically motivated (Menkhaus 2016, pp. 30-31 and 34). Sources A, B, C and D (meetings in Mogadishu 2017) explained that al-Shabaab requires "protection money" or taxes from businesspersons in the city. The sources agree that this is a form of extortion or mafia activity and that al-Shabaab only provides little protection other than against other the violence the organization itself can cause if it does not receive payment. It is unclear how extensive this activity is.

#### 2.4 VIOLENCE COMMITTED BY GOVERNMENT FORCES

According to ACLED (2018), government forces (see Table 2) committed 16% of the reported attacks against civilians. The circumstances surrounding these events are unclear, but according to ACLED, several of the events involved government forces shooting persons who refused to give them money. Authorities also make arrests that can be economically motivated or arbitrary (Human Rights Watch 2018; Landinfo 2015b).

#### 2.5 OTHER VIOLENT CRIME

According to ACLED, the database only includes politically motivated violence, but Landinfo considers that it also contains events that are not necessarily politically motivated. However, the degree to which ACLED provides a good indication of the occurrence of ordinary violence is uncertain.

The organization Saferworld conducted a survey in Mogadishu in 2012 to map the population's experience of various security issues, including ordinary crime. Landinfo is not aware of similar surveys conducted after this. Saferworld's survey is based on information gathered from 800 households, revealing that during the last 90 days they had, among other things, experienced 8 kidnappings, 13 rapes, 38 robberies and 36 other physical assaults (Saferworld 2012, p. 10). According to Saferworld, members of the government forces were amongst the perpetrators. It is uncertain to what extent the findings in the survey still provide a correct picture of ordinary violent crime in Mogadishu, but in Landinfo's assessment, there is no evidence to suggest a worsening

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Several sources, including the authorities, believe that a Turkish military base or airport area where AMISOM, UN and other international supporters of the authorities have their main bases was the target (Anzalone 2018, p. 14; Burke 2017b; Maraf 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> As shown in section 2.2, ACLED (2018) contains many violent events committed of unknown perpetrators. Landinfo considers there is no basis for concluding that violence is politically motivated when the perpetrators are unknown (see also Landinfo 2017a, p. 2).

of the situation. Landinfo's assessment is based on talks with a large number of local and international resource persons in Mogadishu since 2012.

#### 2.5.1 Sexual violence

ACLED does not provide information about the occurrence of sexual violence. A number of sources claim that sexual violence is widespread in Mogadishu and that this violence particularly affects girls and women living in settlements (Human Rights Watch 2018, 2014a & 2014b; UN Secretary-General 2017 p. 16; see also chapter 3). According to the sources, members of the government forces are among the perpetrators. However, to the best of Landinfo's knowledge, there are no updated and exhaustive statistics on this topic. As mentioned above, Saferworld (2012, p. 10) reported 13 rapes among 800 households in 90 days in 2012. The UN (UN Secretary-General 2015 p. 13) refers that around 800 rapes were recorded in Mogadishu in the period January to August 2014 and that 81% of the victims were internally displaced. Both Saferworld and UN assume that the number of unrecorded cases is large.

The Somali Provisional Constitution (Provisional Constitution 2012, art. 15 point 4) prohibits circumcision of girls and women, but the practice is still assumed to be very widespread. UNICEF (2016) estimates that up to 98% of all girls and women over 15 years old in Somalia have been circumcised.<sup>11</sup>

## 3. SECURITY CHALLENGES IN THE SETTLEMENTS

About 1/3 of the population in Mogadishu is believed to live in one of the many settlements in and around the city (see Landinfo 2016c). The majority of residents are internally displaced, but there are also economic migrants and others living in the settlements. The common denominator of those living in the settlements is that they have few resources and live on land owned by others. As demand for and prices of real estate in Mogadishu have risen, many of those living in settlements have been forced to move to increasingly peripheral areas in and around the city (Amnesty International 2018; Refugee Aid 2018; UNHCR 2016, p. 22). This happens through violence and threats of violence (sources E and F, meeting in Mogadishu 2016; Human Rights Watch 2015). According to some sources, it is not uncommon for government forces to assist in forced expulsions. According to the Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC 2018), the development peaked in 2017, when it was assumed that 190,000 persons (i.e. about 40% of the number of persons thought to live in settlements) were forcefully expulsed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Not all internally displaced persons live in settlements, but internally displaced constitute the majority of people living in settlements. It is unclear how the registration to which the UN refers was carried out.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See Landinfo 2011 for a more detailed description of this topic.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> A study conducted by UNHCR, Somali authorities and various non-governmental organizations estimate that in the autumn of 2015, 464 486 persons lived in the settlements in and around Mogadishu (UNHCR 2016, p. 18).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> This development took place after al-Shabaab was forced out of Mogadishu in 2011/2012 (see, for example, Ali 2013, Amnesty International 2013).

Apart from the expulsions, little information is available about the security challenges facing residents in the settlements, compared with the population in Mogadishu as a whole. There are several hundred different settlements in and around the city (UNHCR 2016, p. 18), and conditions are probably not uniform. Some settlements are run by international organizations, but most are informal and are run by so-called gatekeepers. International organizations normally have access to the latter form of settlements only through local actors, and the ability to map conditions in these settlements is therefore limited (source E, meeting in Mogadishu 2017). However, as mentioned in point 2.5.1, there is still broad agreement among the sources that sexual violence is widespread in the settlements, especially against internally displaced girls and women. However, the extent of such violence is uncertain. Source E emphasised that most probably, not only outsiders are responsible for such violence, but also family members and other residents.

#### 4. GOVERNMENT PROTECTION

Somali government institutions were dissolved in 1991 and were more or less absent for two decades. With the help of the international community, new government institutions are currently under construction. These efforts have in particular been focused on the capital Mogadishu. Even though there has been a positive development, the capacity and integrity of the police and the judiciary are still very inadequate.

# 4.1 POLICE (SOMALI POLICE FORCE)

In contrast to just a few years ago, there are now police stations operating day and night in all the districts of the city (sources B and G, meeting in Mogadishu 2017; US Department of State n.d., p. 8). Landinfo has visited Mogadishu a number of times in the period 2012-2017. Our impression from these visits is that the police (Somali Police Force) are clearly visible on the streets, especially in the southern part of the city, where most government institutions are located. The UN Monitoring Group for Somalia and Eritrea (2016, p. 89) estimates that there are between 5,000 and 6,000 police officers in Mogadishu. However, how many officers are actually available at any given time is uncertain, because some police officers and other members of the government forces prioritize to take private and better paid assignments (UN Monitoring Group for Somalia and Eritrea 2016, p. 74; Menkhaus 2016, p. 27). Some also stop working in the afternoon to chew khat (Hills 2014, p. 3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Gatekeepers (also referred to as "informal settlement managers") are men or women who decide whether internally displaced persons and others may settle in a given land area in exchange for paying rent. The gatekeepers usually have good connections and act as intermediaries between settlements and relief organizations. Gatekeepers generally have great power over those living in the settlements. There is broad consensus among the sources that Landinfo has met over the years that gatekeepers most of all see residents as a means of accessing resources from aid organizations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Other government agencies in the city include the NISA (National Intelligence and Security Agency) and the Army (Somali National Army - SNA) (Menkhaus 2016, p. 22; own observations). Forces from the African Union (African Union Mission in Somalia - AMISOM) and military actors from other countries are also present in Mogadishu.

There is a broad consensus amongst the sources that the police have little capacity to protect individuals from violence and investigate incidents of violence (see, for example, US Department of State 2017; World Bank 2017, p. 40; IRB 2016). Like other government forces in Mogadishu, the main focus of the police is to prevent al-Shabaab attacks on government agencies. They do so largely by guarding government buildings and operating checkpoints throughout the city. During Landinfo's visit to Mogadishu in September 2017, checkpoints were set up on most of the city's main roads.

The police also enforce the weapon restrictions imposed by the authorities in the city. <sup>16</sup> In contrast to the past, individuals who carry firearms openly on the street in Mogadishu today have to expect attention and/or reactions from police or other government forces (source C, meeting in Mogadishu 2017; Menkhaus 2016, p. 31). The police also conduct weapon searches and other security operations in the city (see for example Garowe Online 2017 and Garowe Online 2018; see also Landinfo 2015b). According to source C, there are still many hidden weapons in the city, as well as possibilities of acquiring weapons. ACLED (2018) corroborates this with the fact that many acts of violence in the city still involve the use of firearms.

There is also wide agreement among the sources that trust in the police is very low among the population. Corruption is widespread. Police officers routinely demand bribes to do their job and they release suspects in return for payment (Menkhaus 2017, pp. 25-26). Also, according to source C (meeting in Mogadishu 2017), it is not difficult to pay the police to arrest others. As mentioned in chapter 2, the police and other government forces themselves commit violence against civilians (Egal 2016, pp. 34-37). Offenders are seldom held accountable (Human Rights Watch 2018; source C, meeting in Mogadishu 2017; US Department of State n.d., p. 7). The government forces include members with backgrounds from warlord militias and other criminal groups (Egal 2016, pp. 33-34). Government forces also include members with backgrounds from al-Shabaab, and some members are loyal to al-Shabaab (source B and G, meeting in Mogadishu 2017; source H, meeting in Mogadishu 2016).

To the extent that the population turns to the police for assistance, they turn, according to source C (meeting in Mogadishu 2017), to police officers from the same clan. Other sources also emphasize that the loyalty of the police and other members of the government forces normally rests with their own clan (Menkhaus 2016, 23, Egal 2016, pp. 47-48). This is reflected in ACLED (2018) by the fact that there are occasional firefights between government forces from different clans.

#### 4.2 Courts

There are a number of government courts in Mogadishu (Goobjoog News 2017; UNDP 2015). Sources agree that, like the police, these are characterised by corruption. According to source C (meeting in Mogadishu 2017) and source I (meetings in Mogadishu 2016), the courts normally demand payment to perform their work, and whoever pays the most, wins. According to source C (meeting in Mogadishu 2017) it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> According to source C (meeting in Mogadishu 2017), it is in principle prohibited for individuals to carry firearms in public spaces in Mogadishu. However, there are exceptions. For example, businesspersons may be allowed to have a limited number of armed guards as security escorts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Transparency International (2018) ranks Somalia as the country with the most corruption.

can also happen that the courts leave it to the clans to find a solution, even in murder cases. If the clans then, for example, agree on compensation, the court may endorse that and the perpetrator will walk free.<sup>18</sup>

The absence of trust in government courts is reflected by the fact that persons have recently begun making use of al-Shabaab courts located outside the city in order to deal with conflicts (sources A, B, D & E, meetings in Mogadishu 2017). The extent of this phenomenon is unknown, but according to the sources, there is a widespread opinion among the population that al-Shabaab's courts are more fair than the government courts, in the sense that al-Shabaab is not dictated by money or clan affiliation (see also Anzalone 2018, p. 17-18).<sup>19</sup>

# 5. CLAN AFFILIATION AND PROTECTION

The clan (kin) is of great importance in Somalia, including in Mogadishu. This is especially true in the socioeconomic perspective (see Landinfo 2016a). Clan affiliation can also protect individuals from violence by deterring potential aggressors (see Landinfo 2012). Deterrence presupposes membership of a clan that is (or appears) strong enough to inflict violence or costs on others. There is no overview of clan composition in Mogadishu, but sources agree that the city is dominated by Hawiye clans – especially the two Hawiye clans Abgal and Haber Gedir (sources B, C & E, meeting in Mogadishu 2017; Menkhaus 2016, p. 22; Bryll & Kamau 2012; source B emails 2014; source D emails 2006). According to the sources, these clans constitute a significant part of the population and of the government forces in Mogadishu. According to Landinfo's assessment, it is therefore first and foremost belonging to the Hawiye clans Abgal and Haber Gedir that *may* act as a deterrent to potential aggressors in Mogadishu.

Neither ACLED (2018) nor Saferworld (2012) provide information about victims' clan affiliation or background, and it is therefore not possible to uncover any patterns. However, there is broad agreement among the local sources met by Landinfo in Mogadishu in the period 2012-2017 that the protection that may come from clan affiliation has its limitations. Clan affiliation does not protect against random or arbitrary violence. Nor does clan affiliation protect against violence from unknown perpetrators. In such cases, the victim's clan does not know who to react against.

Clan affiliation may under certain circumstances affect al-Shabaab's behaviour towards individuals (see, for example, Landinfo 2015a), but the sources that Landinfo met in September 2017 were clear that this is not the case in Mogadishu today. This means that clan affiliation only provides limited protection against the biggest security challenges in Mogadishu today: being "in the wrong place at the wrong time",

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Other sources have mentioned this phenomenon in Somaliland (Land Info 2016b, p. 5) and in the Somali Region in Ethiopia (source J, meeting in Jigjiga 2016). Landinfo therefore sees no reason to doubt this.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Asked to what extent the al-Shabaab courts are able to implement their decisions in Mogadishu, the sources explained that most people fear al-Shabaab and therefore obey them. According to the sources, al-Shabaab typically contacts persons in Mogadishu by mobile phone. Source D and G (meets in Mogadishu 2017) explained that the parties normally also have to meet physically in front of the court (outside Mogadishu) during the trial process.

becoming a victim of attacks/killings committed by unknown perpetrators or al-Shabaab attacks (see chapter 2). Consequently, clan affiliation may primarily deter other violent crime, including from government forces. Businesspeople and other persons who as a result of individual wealth and/or status may be more exposed to robbery or other crime will usually acquire other protection in the form of, for example, armed guards (Menkhaus 2016, pp. 26-28 and 33).

Members of non-dominant clans and groups are *potentially* more vulnerable to criminal acts such as robbery and rape, including in the encounter with government forces. However, to Landinfo's knowledge, there is no information to suggest that people who do not belong to one of the dominant clans in the city are systematically subjected to violence in Mogadishu today. Unlike the beginning of the 1990s, when many non-Hawiye fled from Mogadishu because they were exposed to violence from Hawiye militias (see, for example, Rift Valley Institute 2017, p. 43 and Marchal 2011, pp. 11-12), Mogadishu today appears as a cosmopolitan city, attracting migrants from various clans and population groups (see, for example, Burke 2017a; source C, meeting in Mogadishu 2017; source F, meeting in Mogadishu 2016).

There is no survey of the clan or group affiliation of Mogadishu's residents, but according to local resource persons, "most" clans are represented in the city (source C, meeting in Mogadishu 2017; source I, meeting in Mogadishu 2016). Besides, Somalia's government and parliament, where all four major clans in southern Somalia (Darod, Dir, Hawiye and Rahanweyne/Digil), as well as minority groups, are represented (see, for example, UNSOM 2016), are located in Mogadishu.

Although Mogadishu's population to a large degree settle according to clan affiliation (see, for example, Rift Valley Institute 2017, p. 65 and Menkhaus 2016, p. 31) and their loyalty primarily lies with their own clan, it is important to emphasize that people come together across clan boundaries in terms of work, trade, schooling and other social settings. People from different clans also marry.

#### 6. REFERENCES

#### Written sources

- ACLED (2018). *Africa 1997-present (data through 24 February 2018).* [s.l.]: ACLED. Available at <a href="https://www.acleddata.com/data/">https://www.acleddata.com/data/</a> [downloaded 26 February 2018]
- Ali, L. (2013, 11 January). 'Mogadishu is like Manhattan': Somalis return home to accelerate progress. *The Guardian*. Available at <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/jan/11/mogadishu-manhattan-somalis-return-progress">https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/jan/11/mogadishu-manhattan-somalis-return-progress</a> [downloaded 25 April 2018]
- Amnesty International (2013, 13 September). Somalia: Forced evictions in Mogadishu put thousands of displaced at even greater risk. London: Amnesty International. Available at <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2013/09/somalia-forced-evictions-mogadishu-put-thousands-displaced-even-greater-risk/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2013/09/somalia-forced-evictions-mogadishu-put-thousands-displaced-even-greater-risk/</a> [downloaded 25 April 2018]
- Amnesty International (2018, 19 January). Somalia: Satellite imagery reveals devastation amid forced evictions of thousands who fled conflict and drought. London: Amnesty International. Available at <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/01/somalia-satellite-imagery-reveals-devastation-as-thousands-evicted/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/01/somalia-satellite-imagery-reveals-devastation-as-thousands-evicted/</a> [downloaded 26 February 2018]
- Anzalone, C. (2018, mars). Black Banners in Somalia: The State of al-Shabaab's Territorial Insurgency and the Specter of the Islamic State. CTC Sentinel, 11(3), 12-20. Available at <a href="https://ctc.usma.edu/black-banners-somalia-state-al-shabaabs-territorial-insurgency-specter-islamic-state/">https://ctc.usma.edu/black-banners-somalia-state-al-shabaabs-territorial-insurgency-specter-islamic-state/</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- BBC (2017, 20 October). Mogadishu truck bombing death toll jumps to 358. *BBC*. Available at <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-41698890">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-41698890</a> [downloaded 7 May 2018]
- Bryld, E. & Kamau, C. (2012, mai). Political Economy Analysis in Mogadishu. Copenhagen: Tana. Available at <a href="http://tanacopenhagen.com/uploads/Political%20Economy%20Analysis%20of%20Mogadishu%20-%20full%20report.pdf">http://tanacopenhagen.com/uploads/Political%20Economy%20Analysis%20of%20Mogadishu%20-%20full%20report.pdf</a> [downloaded 26 February 2018]
- Burke, J. (2017a, 15 May). Three tales of Mogadishu: violence, a booming economy ... and now famine. *The Guardian*. Available at <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2017/may/15/mogadishu-violence-booming-economy-famine">https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2017/may/15/mogadishu-violence-booming-economy-famine</a> [downloaded 26 February 2018]
- Bruke, J. (2017b, 17 October). Somalia bombing may have been revenge for botched US-led operation. *The Guardian*. Available at <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/17/somalia-bomber-was-ex-solider-whose-town-was-raided-by-us-forces">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/17/somalia-bomber-was-ex-solider-whose-town-was-raided-by-us-forces</a> [downloaded 26 February 2018]
- Egal, A. (2016, august). Police Corruption, Radicalization and Terrorist Attacks in Mogadishu. Ås: Norwegian University of Life Sciences. Available at <a href="https://brage.bibsys.no/xmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/2420500/Adam%27s%20final%20thesis%2015.08.2016.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y">https://brage.bibsys.no/xmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/2420500/Adam%27s%20final%20thesis%2015.08.2016.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</a> [downloaded 26 February 2018]
- NRC, ie. Norwegian Refugee Council (2018). Forced Evictions in Mogadishu. Background note for the mass evictions of 20 and 30 December 2017. [s.l.]: NRC. Available at <a href="http://www.globalprotectioncluster.org/">http://www.globalprotectioncluster.org/</a> assets/files/field protection clusters/Somalia/note-on-forced-evictions-protection-cluster-hlpwg.PDF [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Garowe Online (2017, 28 May). Government forces carry out security sweep in Mogadishu. Garowe Online. Available at <a href="https://www.garoweonline.com/en/news/somalia/somalia-government-forces-carry-out-security-sweep-in-mogadishu">https://www.garoweonline.com/en/news/somalia/somalia-government-forces-carry-out-security-sweep-in-mogadishu</a> [downloaded 9 May 2018]
- Garowe Online (2018, 20 March). Hundreds arrested in Mogadishu security sweep. Garowe Online. Available at <a href="https://www.garoweonline.com/en/news/somalia/somalia-hundreds-arrested-in-mogadishu-security-sweep">https://www.garoweonline.com/en/news/somalia/somalia-hundreds-arrested-in-mogadishu-security-sweep</a> [downloaded 9 May 2018]

- Goobjoog News (2017, 19 September). Special Report: Judges on stipends, courts merge
  jurisdiction in the road to justice in Somalia. *Goobjoog News*. Available at
  <a href="http://goobjoog.com/english/special-report-judges-on-stipends-courts-merge-jurisdiction-in-the-road-to-justice-in-somalia/">http://goobjoog.com/english/special-report-judges-on-stipends-courts-merge-jurisdiction-in-the-road-to-justice-in-somalia/</a> [downloaded 11 January 2018]
- Gundel, J. (2009). *Clans in Somalia*. Vienna: Accord. Available at <a href="http://www.refworld.org/docid/4b29f5e82.html">http://www.refworld.org/docid/4b29f5e82.html</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]

Report on a lecture by Joakim Gundel in Vienne 15 May 2009, (Revised Edition) published December 2009).

- Hansen, S. & Anzalone, C. (2017, 3 November). After the Mogadishu Attacks. Foreign
   Affairs. Available at <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/somalia/2017-11-03/after-mogadishu-attacks">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/somalia/2017-11-03/after-mogadishu-attacks</a> [downloaded 22 January 2018]
- IRB, ie. Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (2016, 14 June). Somalia: Whether police investigate killings committed by Al-Shabaab in Mogadishu, including whether police reports are written; procedures to obtain a copy of a police report (2014-June 2016).
   Ottawa: IRB. Available at <a href="http://www.refworld.org/docid/592d78f34.html">http://www.refworld.org/docid/592d78f34.html</a> [downloaded 22 January 2018]
- Hills, A. (2014). Remembrance of things past: Somali roads to police development. Stability: International Journal of Security & Development, 3(1), 11-14. Available at <a href="http://dro.dur.ac.uk/19987/1/19987.pdf?DDD35+wvzb85+d303dv+d700tmt">http://dro.dur.ac.uk/19987/1/19987.pdf?DDD35+wvzb85+d303dv+d700tmt</a> [downloaded 22 January 2018]
- Hills, A. (2016, 29 September). Can Neighborhood Watch Ease Somalia's Insecurity? Global Observatory. Available at <a href="https://theglobalobservatory.org/2016/09/mogadishu-somalia-wabeeri-neigborhood-watch/">https://theglobalobservatory.org/2016/09/mogadishu-somalia-wabeeri-neigborhood-watch/</a> [downloaded 22 January 2018]
- Human Rights Watch (2018). *World Report 2018 Somalia*. New York: Human Rights Watch. Available at <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/somalia">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/somalia</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Human Rights Watch (2014a, februar). "Here, Rape is Normal". New York: Human Rights Watch. Available at
   <a href="https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/somalia0214">https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/somalia0214</a> For Upload.pdf [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Human Rights Watch (2014b, 8 September). The Power These Men Have Over Us. New York: Human Rights Watch. Available at <a href="https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/somalia0914\_4up.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/somalia0914\_4up.pdf</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Human Rights Watch (2015, 20 April). Somalia: Forced Evictions of Displaced People. New York: Human Rights Watch. Available at <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/04/20/somalia-forced-evictions-displaced-people-0">https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/04/20/somalia-forced-evictions-displaced-people-0</a> [downloaded 25 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2011, 14 September). *Kjønnslemlestelse av kvinner*. Oslo: Landinfo. Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/1747/1/1747\_1.pdf">https://landinfo.no/asset/1747/1/1747\_1.pdf</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2012, 6 July). *Beskyttelse og konfliktløsningsmekanismer*. Oslo: Landinfo. Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/2109/1/2109">https://landinfo.no/asset/2109/1/2109</a> 1.pdf [downloaded 9 May 2018]
- Landinfo (2015a, 2 June). Al-Shabaab og lokalt ansatte i AMISOM, FN og andre internasjonale organisasjoner. Oslo: Landinfo. Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/3159/1/3159">https://landinfo.no/asset/3159/1/3159</a> 1.pdf [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2015b, 5 June). Massearrestasjoner og reaksjoner mot personer som mistenkes for å være al-Shabaab-medlemmer. Oslo: Landinfo. Available at https://landinfo.no/asset/3147/1/3147 1.pdf [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2015c, 1 August). *Reaksjoner mot al-Shabaab-avhoppere*. Oslo: Landinfo. Available at https://landinfo.no/asset/3204/1/3204 1.pdf [downloaded 20 April 2018]

- Landinfo (2016a, 1 April). Aktuelle sosiale og økonomiske forhold ved retur til Mogadishu.
   Oslo: Landinfo. Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/3330/1/3330">https://landinfo.no/asset/3330/1/3330</a> 1.pdf [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2016b, 6 October). *Henvdrap, rettssikkerhet og klanbeskyttelse i Somaliland*. Oslo: Landinfo Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/3436/1/3436\_1.pdf">https://landinfo.no/asset/3436/1/3436\_1.pdf</a> [downloaded 25 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2016c, 11 November). *Bosetningene i Mogadishu*. Oslo: Landinfo. Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/3465/1/3465\_1.pdf">https://landinfo.no/asset/3465/1/3465\_1.pdf</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2017a, 27 February). Vold, antall drepte, gjerningspersoner og ofre i Mogadishu.
   Oslo: Landinfo. Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/3505/1/3505\_1.pdf">https://landinfo.no/asset/3505/1/3505\_1.pdf</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Landinfo (2017b, 20 December). *Al-Shabaab utenfor byene i Sør-Somalia*. Oslo: Landinfo. Available at <a href="https://landinfo.no/asset/3660/1/3660\_1.pdf">https://landinfo.no/asset/3660/1/3660\_1.pdf</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- Marchal, R. (2002, august). A Survey of Mogadishu's Economy. Brussel: European Commission. Available at <a href="http://www.eeas.europa.eu/archives/delegations/somalia/documents/more\_info/mogadishu\_economic\_survey\_en.pdf">http://www.eeas.europa.eu/archives/delegations/somalia/documents/more\_info/mogadishu\_economic\_survey\_en.pdf</a> [downloaded 10 April 2018]
- Maruf, H. (2017, 17 October). Intel Official Says Turkish Military Base Was 'Target' of Somalia Truck Bomb. Voice of America. Available at <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/intel-officials-says-turkey-base-was-bomb-target/4075407.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/intel-officials-says-turkey-base-was-bomb-target/4075407.html</a> [downloaded 22 January 2018]
- Menkhaus. K. (2016). Non-State Security Providers and Political Formation in Somalia.
   Kitchener: Centre for Security Governance. Available at <a href="http://secgovcentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/NSSPs">http://secgovcentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/NSSPs</a> in Somalia April2016.pdf [downloaded 19 January 2018]
- Menkhaus, K. (2017, august). Dadaab returnee conflict assessment. København: Danish Demining Group. Available at <a href="http://danishdemininggroup.dk/media/3802547/dadaab-returnee-conflict-assessment-ddg-2017.pdf">http://danishdemininggroup.dk/media/3802547/dadaab-returnee-conflict-assessment-ddg-2017.pdf</a> [downloaded 19 April 2018]
- Rift Valley Institute (2017). *Land Matters in Mogadishu*. Nairobi: Rift Valley Institute. Available at <a href="http://riftvalley.net/download/file/fid/4531">http://riftvalley.net/download/file/fid/4531</a> [downloaded 18 April 2018]
- Saferworld (2012). Mogadishu rising? London: Saferworld. Available at <a href="https://www.saferworld.org.uk/downloads/pubdocs/Mogadishu-rising-2nd-edition.pdf">https://www.saferworld.org.uk/downloads/pubdocs/Mogadishu-rising-2nd-edition.pdf</a> [downloaded 19 April 2018]
- Transparency International (2018, 21 February). Corruption Perceptions Index 2017. Berlin: Transparency International. Available at <a href="https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption-perceptions-index-2017">https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption-perceptions-index-2017</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- UNSOM, ie. UN Assistance Mission in Somalia (2016, 23 October). Fact Sheet on Somalia's 2016 Electoral Process. Mogadishu: UNSOM. Available at <a href="https://unsom.unmissions.org/fact-sheet-somalia%E2%80%99s-2016-electoral-process">https://unsom.unmissions.org/fact-sheet-somalia%E2%80%99s-2016-electoral-process</a> [downloaded 15 January 2018]
- UN Monitoring Group on Somalia and Eritrea (2016, 7 October). Report on Somalia of the Monitoring Group on Somalia and Eritrea. New York: UN Security Council. Available at http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s 2016 919.pdf [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- UNDP (2015, 10 September). Benadir Court Complex Opens in Mogadishu. Geneva: UNDP. Available at
   <a href="http://www.so.undp.org/content/somalia/en/home/presscenter/pressreleases/2015/09/10/benadir-court-complex-opens-in-mogadishu.html">http://www.so.undp.org/content/somalia/en/home/presscenter/pressreleases/2015/09/10/benadir-court-complex-opens-in-mogadishu.html</a> [downloaded 15 January 2018]

- UNFPA, ie. UN Population Fund (2014, oktober). Population Estimation Survey 2014 for the 18 pre-war regions of Somalia. Nairobi: UNFPA. Available at <a href="https://somalia.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/Population-Estimation-Survey-of-Somalia-PESS-2013-2014.pdf">https://somalia.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/Population-Estimation-Survey-of-Somalia-PESS-2013-2014.pdf</a> [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- UNHCR (2016, april). Internal Displacement Profiling in Mogadishu. Geneva: UNHCR.
   Available at
   <a href="http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/original\_Mogadishu\_Profiling\_Report\_2016.pdf">http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/original\_Mogadishu\_Profiling\_Report\_2016.pdf</a> [downloaded 4 October 2016]
- UN Secretary-General (2015, 23 March). *Conflict-related sexual violence*. New York: UN Security Council. Available at <a href="http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s">http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s</a> 2015 203.pdf [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- UN Secretary-General (2017, 5.september). Report of the Secretary-General on Somalia.
   New York: UN Security Council. Available at
   <a href="http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s\_2017\_751.pdf">http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s\_2017\_751.pdf</a> [downloaded 15 January 2018]
- UNICEF (2016). Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting: A Global Concern. New York:
   UNICEF. Available at
   https://www.unicef.org/media/files/FGMC 2016 brochure final UNICEF SPREAD(2).pdf
   [downloaded 20 April 2018]
- US Department of State (n.d.): *Somalia 2016 Human Rights Report*. Washington, DC: US Department of State. Available at <a href="https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/265512.pdf">https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/265512.pdf</a> [downloaded 19 January 2018]
- US Department of State (2017, July). Country Reports on Terrorism 2016. Washington, DC: US Department of State. Available at <a href="https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/272488.pdf">https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/272488.pdf</a> [downloaded 19 January 2018]
- World Bank (2017, januar). Federal Republic of Somalia Somalia Security and Justice Sector Public Expenditure Review. Washington, DC: World Bank. Available at <a href="http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/644671486531571103/pdf/Somalia-SJPER-01302017-Final-Version.pdf">http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/644671486531571103/pdf/Somalia-SJPER-01302017-Final-Version.pdf</a> [downloaded 11 January 2018]
- Yusuf, A. (2006). Somali enterprises: making peace their business. London: International
  Alert. Available at <a href="http://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/26">http://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/26</a> section 2 Somalia.pdf [downloaded 11 January 2018]

#### Oral sources

- Source A, Somali representative of international organization, meeting in Mogadishu 26 September 2017
- Source B, Somali resource person, meeting in Mogadishu 26 September 2017
- Source B, e-mails January 2014
- Source C, Somali resource person, meeting in Mogadishu 27 September 2017.
- Source C, meeting in Mogadishu 19 January 2016
- Source D, Somali business man, meeting in Mogadishu 26 September 2017
- Source D, e-mails October 2006
- Source E, representative of international organization, meeting in Mogadishu 27 September 2017
- Source F, representative of international organization, meeting in Mogadishu 20 January 2016
- Source G, Somali journalist, meeting in Mogadishu, 26 September 2017

- Source H, representative of international organization, meeting in Mogadishu 19 January 2016
- Source I, Somali resource person, meeting in Mogadishu, 21 January 2016
- Source J, resource person, meeting in Jigjiga, April 2016
- Source K, representative of Somali organization, 28 September 2017